Minutes of the fifty fourth meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on Wednesday 1st December 2010 at Queen Anne 075, Greenwich, Avery Hill Campus 

Present

	S. Jarvis (VCO, Chair)
	S. Naylor (LQU, Officer)

	C. Delage (ARC)
	Z. Pettit (HUM)

	J. Cullinane (BUS)
	D. Sheppard (QAO)

	S. Walker (EDU)
	M. Castens (ILS)

	
	E. Kehoe (OSA)

	
	


	09.54.1
	Apologies
	

	
	A. Grant, G. Farmer, V. Habgood, W. Cealey Harrison, L. Pollard,  

R. Dolden

 
	

	09.54.2
	Minutes of the Meeting of October 27th 2010
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting of October 27th , 2010 where agreed as an accurate record
	

	09.54.3
	Actions Arising from the Meeting of October 2010

	

	9.53.3 refers
	The Banner team and the School of Humanities have now identified all postgraduate students in the Schools of Architecture, CMS, and Engineering who should have taken the diagnostic test that had not, or who had taken the test, failed it but had not yet registered on the English-language support course.  The team expected to finalize the work with the other Schools by this week, and students in these categories will be required to take the test and/or register on the support programme in January 2011.

LQC noted that most of the other actions were either on the agenda or are in the process of being completed. A workshop related to the School of Engineering statistical data system for annual monitoring has yet to be organized.


	

	09.54.4
	Teaching, Learning and Enhancement

	

	
	a) New Subject Benchmark Statement:  Masters Awards Computing:  QAA Consultation request 


	

	
	The Committee received and noted the new subject mark statement for masters awards in computing, acknowledging that the Head of Computing and Mathematical Sciences was a member of the QAA consultation group. LQC requested that a formal response from the School to the consultation group be made within the deadline specified (7th January 2011)

	

	 Action
	SN to request that the School of CMS to formal respond to the consultation request for the benchmark statement for Masters awards in Computing and for a copy of the response to be sent to SN.

	School
7th January 2011

	
	b) Revised Subject Benchmark Statements
	

	
	The committee received and noted two revised benchmarks in architecture and engineering.   The Committee acknowledged that it would be beneficial for the wider University community to be provided with formal opportunities to discuss how benchmarks have been incorporated into revised programme structures. In addition to receiving benchmark statements at the Central committee it was recommended that all such revised and new statements be considered by School Boards/Learning and Quality Committees so that discipline discussions can commence at an appropriate level.  The Committee acknowledged that the new Quality Assurance Handbook guidelines request detail on the subject benchmark statements and how they have been incorporated into the programme specification and curriculum design
.  Panel Chairs and recording officers  need to ensure that issues surrounding benchmark statements are formally discussed and minuted as part of approval and review activities. The LQU ensures that this is part of training sessions for Chairs, and whilst Appendix P2 of the QAH functions as a formal guide to how to conduct a meeting more specific detail could be included in Chair training. A standardized agenda is being developed and the Chair urged that benchmark statements were included.

	

	
	c) Revised Code of Practice :  Career Education (2010) 


	

	
	The Committee received a revised code of practice for Career Education.   The member from GET noted that whilst the GET itself has a CEIG policy there are significant activities taking place in Schools which could be better articulated to form the basis of an institutional policy view and shared effective practice on how the University manages career education for its students, both on-campus and particularly in its Partners. The Committee believed that career education needed to be closely linked to the wider strategies of the University such as the Greenwich Graduate Attributes and employability, that there should be clearly articulated links between the personal tutoring system and career education and that use of PDP could provide an opportunity for curricula design to engage with career development for graduating students.   Indications of the success of University in developing an excellent career education support mechanisms were noted in the high achievement in the bank questions regarding careers in the NSS. Nonetheless, the committee felt it would be appropriate for an institutional position paper to be drafted which would tie together the various elements and activities of different Schools, Offices relating to career education, and links to quality assurance review and action planning.
The committee also noted a revised code of practice relating to Students with Disabilities has been published in 2010 and its revisions ought to be considered formally.


	

	Action
	Draft an institutional overview of career education activities of the University linking it to the precepts of the Code.

	E. Kehoe
February LQC



	
	Code of Practice on Students with Disabilities to be presented at the next LQC with reference to current University custom and practice
	E Kehoe

January LQC

	09.54.5
	 Quality assurance
	

	
	a) University APEL Policy and Protocol


	

	
	LQC Received a draft paper which outlined the existing regulations governing accreditation of prior learning and which made four recommendations for the Committee to consider. The Committee agreed that the definition of a broader and more inclusive set of University-wide principles and protocols would be welcome.  Guided by the paper the Committee discussed the proposed location of a revised regulatory framework, the extent to which any regulations should be applied to both undergraduate and postgraduate programmes equally, the principles governing mapping of specific credit against awards and how the University can adopt a consistent approach for all Schools, and the fee regime that might be applied for APL claims.  In terms of the recommendations within the paper LQC agreed the following:

i. the general principles governing accreditation for prior learning and advanced standing should remain within the Academic Regulations; 

ii. the working group  should consider the development of APL regulations that pertain specifically to undergraduate programmes and postgraduate programmes as distinct and separate entities with the overall aim of eliminating the potential for double counting. The committee did not endorse the recommendation to consider regulation 4.8 to refer to undergraduate programmes only as to do so  would effectively eliminate the potential for postgraduate programmes to be open to claims for AP(E)L altogether;

iii. the working group should define a University-wide process, located within the academic Schools, and detailed in either the Quality Assurance Handbook or as an appendix to the regulations. Items that needed to be covered include how claims for AP(E)L may be made where these are to be mapped against specific and general credit as distinct from advanced standing entry to specific staged points on a programme of study.     The process defined should make clear who within a School is responsible for initial vetting and collation of claims, which body would be responsible for ratifying those claims, and should provide clear guidelines for staff and students in respect of application deadlines, proformas for making claims, the locus of responsibility for endorsing and ratifying claims and the timing of informing students of the decisions made.

iv. the Committee endorsed the general recommendation that the fee regime for AP(E)L  claims  should be simplified  and tended to the view that the fee should relate to the overall fee of the programme,  irrespective of whether the student is studying full-time or part-time.  


	

	 Action
	Draft formal APL policy taking into account the discussions of the LQC.


	W. Cealey Harrison

May 2011 LQC and June academic Council

	
	b.  PSRB reports

i. Engineering School:  Institute of Engineering Technicians Report 
	

	
	LQC  received and noted a report from the IET in respect of external review of engineering programmes.  The Committee  noted the overall success of the visit but was disappointed to see one of the Masters level awards had not been accredited.   The Committee noted that some of the action plans and general comments contained within the report  reflected a potential need for the University to review and adopt more detailed approaches to some of its quality assurance processes.  In particular, ensuring that there are stronger feedback loops linked to action plans to external examiners, that arrangements for marking and moderation, review and monitoring of student work and assessments across all Schools are covered by a generic assessment policy.  LQC noted that the latter is currently being considered by the Head of Learning and Quality Unit. 


	

	
	ii. School of Engineering: Response to JBM Report


	

	
	As requested in its last meeting the committee received and noted that the School’s response to the recent JBM report.  It was unclear whether the response had been sent and the committee wished to draw to the School’s attention two points for consideration and action.   First, it was felt that the tone of the attached action plan at the outset was too defensive and could have been phrased more clearly to indicate how supportive JBM recommendations had been enabling the School to address issues within its programmes and that it would be sensible to articulate the actions taken as the School are agreed to act upon them. Secondly, LQC noted that one response to recommendations from the accrediting body made it clear that the School would be adopting a framework that was contrary to the current University regulations.  Such a divergence from the current regulatory framework would need to be approved by Academic Council. LQC noted that all adjustments to regulatory frameworks, even if demanded by external professional bodies, should be reported to Academic Council and Academic Council’s endorsement of any changes sought.


	

	Action
	A revised regulatory position paper, detailing proposed amendments to the University’s framework, to be presented to Academic Council for endorsement.


	A. Grant

	
	iii. School of Science:  Institute of Biomedical Sciences 

LQC noted that the representatives from the IBSM had attended the review of the undergraduate Biomedical Sciences programme (27th October 2010) and that this had been accredited for a further five years as a result of  the successful outcome of the review.   

It was noted that in no senior manager from Bromley College had been able to attend the meeting.  The committee stressed the importance of ensuring that all external accreditation events are supported in person by senior managers of the participating Schools, the University (through the Vice Chancellor’s Office and/or LQU) and its Partner institutions.  It was vital that Schools give advanced notice to senior managers as their support can be vital in gaining and retaining professional accreditation of the University’s programmes that play a key role in attracting students to the University and providing them with a professional basis for future careers in their chosen sphere of study.


	

	
	iv. Architecture & Construction: Chartered Institute of Housing 
	

	
	LQC received and noted a short report on the successful accreditation of the MSc Housing Management and Policy  by the Chartered Institute of Housing. Three Conditions were attached to the validation and LQC requested submission of the School’s response and action plan in response to these conditions at its next meeting.
	

	Action
	Schools to provide advanced notification to the LQU of PSRB visits in order to enable University managers can attend meetings where a senior managerial presence is requested and where central engagement with external Bodies is advisable or demanded by protocol. 

  
	School DLQs 



	
	Draft response to the Chartered Institute of Housing report recommendations to be submitted to the next Learning and Quality Committee.

	C. Delage

	
	c) External Examiners.

	

	
	LQC  received and noted  appointments made since October 2010.   For a number of Business School examiners it was unclear the programmes to which they were appointed.   School representatives explained that examiners within the Business School were often appointed to courses which run across disciplines and therefore not to specific programmes, but assured the committee that all programmes had external examiners aligned to the programmes. 


	

	09.54.6
	University Policies and Strategies


	

	
	HNC Credit Requirements
	

	
	The committee received a short note from the Edexcel senior examiner which advised that Edexcel has formally agreed to move its HNC provision to 120 credits.  This will apply to directly funded HNCs in FE Colleges
.  Edexcel acknowledged that institutions teaching HNCs under license are not obliged to follow suit.   Some LQC members reflected that moving HNCs to 120 credits (with an HND remaining at 240)  was clearly  a rational approach to common credit structures in UK higher education. Nonetheless, it was also recognized that some HNC qualifications may wish to remain at a higher credit level in order to continue to secure PSRB accreditation.   No formal policy change was proposed, though the committee urged review teams to consider adopting a 120 credit model for HNCs when such programmes next came to re-approval through the review process.
	

	09.54.7
	Working Group Minutes and Items for Information

	

	
	a) Actions arising from the Assessment Working Group of 11/11/2010


	

	
	LQC received and noted the action points from the Assessment Working Group, acknowledging that some of the actions have been already considered by Academic Council and the remainder are being addressed by a subgroup of the working group itself and will be reported at a future deadline.
LQC endorsed proposals by the DVC that all drafted amendments to the regulations arising from the deliberations of the working group should be formally reviewed by the University Secretary and by the Head of the Office of Student Affairs prior to their submission to the Learning and Quality Committee and/or Academic Council for endorsement.


	

	
	b) The Bologna Process in Higher Education 

	

	
	LQC received and noted a recently published pamphlet from the QAA which detailed the verification process of how the UK FHEQ maps onto the EHEA education cycles. The committee noted that the University has now moved to utilizing QAA FHEQ levels. Some members however noted that Banner had still not been updated for recent PAB reports.  The Head of LIMS agreed to look into why Banner was not functioning as requested by LQC last session.


	

	09.54.8
	Any other Business


	

	
	The Committee received a note from the School of CMS relating to the timescales for postgraduate PAB results.  LQC requested that any issues be taken up with the Office of Student Affairs as Academic Council had already taken action with regards to the introduction of 12 month master programmes and the scheduling of PABs.
	

	
	Date of Next meeting: 

Wednesday 19th January 2011, QA 075 Greenwich Maritime Campus
	


� Specific guidance in included in Approval documentation Sections 5, 8 and 11 and in guidance for Approval/Review Panel members Appendix P2


� Note: The revised edition published in March 2010 was done so in response to a number of errata in  one or two paragraphs and did not represent wholesale revisions to main thrust of the Code.


� Note:  there are no longer any such in the University’s Partners.


�  The Head of ILS  later reported that the Banner team was currently conducting final tests on the migration to new FHEQ levels and the system changes would go live  before Christmas.





